Claxton Parish Council

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 19 January 2022
at 7.30pm in Claxton Village Hall
(Subject to amendment until signed by the Chair at the next meeting)
	Parish Councillors (5) present
	David Hamblin (Chair), Mike Balmer, Jason Cantrill, Jos Harwood, Susannah Catchpole

	County Councillor
	None

	District Councillor
	None

	Also in attendance
	Cllr Balmer acted as Clerk

	Members of the public (MOP)
	7


22.1
To receive and approve apologies for absence

District Councillor Thomson had sent his apologies as he was currently under cautionary self-isolation.  Not seen until after the meeting.
22.2
To receive any declarations of interest from Members & consider requests for dispensations

None.
22.3 To approve minutes of Parish Council meeting held on 10 November 2021

Proposed by Cllr Hamblin and seconded by Cllr Harwood.

22.4 
To discuss the current state of play regarding a village play area and agree a course of action

The Chair reminded the meeting that this subject had first been discussed in 2013 and was then a feature of a 2018 village-wide questionnaire.  The previous Chair had been seeking assistance from the community when the pandemic put an end to all planning and discussion.  Formation of a Sub-Committee with the Chair and Cllr Catchpole and a number of interested families from the village had been agreed.  All were present.  Cllr Catchpole said there were several issues to nail down including the location, types of equipment and flooring and suppliers.  The Chair had circulated an initial suppliers list.  Cllr Balmer suggested the most pressing question was where the play area should be sited.  An initial discussion seemed to favour The Warren as this would provide necessary oversight of the area, which would not be the case behind the Village Hall (some of which land was in any case owned by Claxton Manor Estate).  It was agreed that the Sub-Committee would meet to decide the range of equipment and then seek prices, so everyone knew what budget would be needed.  They will report back to subsequent meetings.
22.5
Adjournment for Public Participation

A representative of the Village Hall Committee outlined discussions which were ongoing about how to celebrate The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee in June 2022.  A small group had put together a schedule of activities for Thursday 2 June 2022 and had circulated their proposal to the Parish Council, Village Hall Committee and Pits Trust earlier that day.  While there was real enthusiasm to mark this occasion properly, it would require some financial underpinning.  The former PC Chair pointed out that at the Golden Jubilee in 2012 there had been an issue over attendance as the whole event was funded by the Pits Trust which was only permitted to benefit Claxton residents.  After a short discussion it was agreed that if the event could be financed by a group of organisations including the Parish Council, Village Hall and Social Club as well as the Pits Trust, the issue of Pits Trust funding would not be a concern.

The Chair thanked the MOP for her presentation, confirmed that there was support in the Parish Council and that it would be formally discussed at the next meeting on 16 March, as well as the Pits Trust meeting the following day.
22.6
Report from Acting Parish Clerk 

He had reinstated the Clerk vacancy notice on Norfolk ALC website, received and circulated Precept paperwork and drafted and circulated Budget proposals for 2022-23 along with revised options, and chased SNC about payment for participating in the 2021 Big South Norfolk Litter Pick (still not received).  He had also agreed with the grounds maintenance company the process towards a CPI increase in their contract for 2022 and contacted the police about speeding.  At the request of the Chairman (who had taken a photo of a village map from an Ashby St Mary notice board) he had also contacted the Chair of Ashby PC, who had kindly produced a bespoke Claxton map for our use.  Lastly he had chased the Environment Agency about desilting of Hellington and Carleton Becks, and persuaded Anglian Water to cut the hedge around their treatment plant on The Warren for the first time in 3 years.

22.7
To receive a report from District Cllr Vic Thomson

Given his self-isolation Cllr Thomson had sent a report through earlier in the day which was to be loaded onto the website.  It covered Covid, vaccinations, waste management and the Police and Crime Commissioner’s budget consultation.  There had been no update on the broadband voucher scheme.
22.8 
To consider the 2022-23 Parish Council Budget and Precept Requirement Report.  To agree and set the budget for 2022-23
The Acting Clerk had circulated a set of budgetary proposals and a number of follow-up calculations to Councillors both before and after Christmas.  The discussion centred on whether to draw down any of the Parish Council’s increased reserves to reduce the burden on residents, and - if so - by how much.  After seeking individual views it was agreed to seek a Precept of £4,751 for 2022-23 which would mean £103 would be drawn from the Reserves to balance the budget.  This represented an increase of 3%.  Given that the Parish Council share of the overall Council Tax bill was usually around 2.5% the impact on families would be modest, probably less than £2 a year for most.

22.9 
To complete and sign the Parish Precept Requirements form for 2022-23
The Acting Clerk as Responsible Finance Officer was authorised to sign this form and e-mail it back to SNC.
22.10
To receive an update on the current Clerk vacancy
Having welcomed the agreed candidate to the last meeting, the Chair confirmed that she had since withdrawn because of an unidentified change of circumstances.  There had been interest from one other person who had since decided not to proceed. The situation therefore remained unchanged, with the vacancy still in place.  In the meantime Cllr Balmer had agreed to carry on, and was expecting to close the 2022-23 financial year.
22.11
Tackling speeding in the village - a report from the Chair and discussion of next steps.  
There was a customary discussion on speeding.  Parish Councils published varying levels of information from their speed monitor devices.  Rockland St Mary published the raw data every 2 weeks whereas Claxton produced an overview every month they had the shared monitor.  Langley with Hardley Parish Council did not appear to discuss their findings although these had recently been published in the Chet Contact magazine.  It was noted that Bramerton had a Speed Watch Team and that a police officer had also been present at times.  The Acting Clerk was asked to contact Bramerton to enquire how the police had been persuaded to attend, copying in RSM.  
22.12 Planning:

· To receive new planning applications and make comment - None.
· To receive results and updates on outstanding applications - None.
22.13  
Highways - to receive a report on outstanding highways issues 
The Acting Clerk reminded Councillors that he had submitted a Parish Partnership application for new welcome signs at both ends of the village and that a decision was due in March.  The 50% of the cost normally met by the Parish might be picked up by the County Councillor, who had been copied in on the application.

22.14
Finance:

· To receive the income and expenditure figures as at 19 January 2022 - they were noted (and are displayed on the next page).  
· To note the bank balance as at 19 January 2022 - £5,156.76
· To note receipts since the last meeting - None
· To note any grants made - None
· To approve payments
All expenditure approved.  Proposed by the Chair and seconded by Cllr Harwood.

	Payee
	Value
	Description

	M A Balmer
	£ 168.00
	Expenditure claim

	Total
	£ 168.00
	


22.15 To receive updates from individual Council Members (for information only) - None.
22.16
To receive any items for inclusion on the next agenda (for information only)

Play Area.  Replacement memorial tree.   Platinum Jubilee.  Desilting of becks.  Data Audit.
22.17
To confirm date of the next Parish Council Meeting as Wednesday 16 March 2022 at 7.30 pm in Claxton Village Hall.

Confirmed.
The meeting closed at 8.35pm.
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BUDGET RECEIPTS/
INCOME AND EXPENDITURE YEAR END SPEND TO
31/03/2022 19/01/2022
INCOME £ EXPLANATORY NOTES £
South Norfolk Council Precept 4,613.00 50% in April, 50% in October 4,613.00
SNC Mini Recycling Centre 100.00 Bottlebanks at Village Hall 100.00
HM Revenue and Customs 245.00 2020-21 VAT refunds 177.50
Claxton Mill Residents Assoc 92.00 Soak-away licence for Mill Lane 90.87
Pits Trust 0.00 Tree work at Village Hall 0.00
Claxton Parochial Church Council 0.00 Cancelled cheque (paid by BACS) 0.00
South Norfolk Council 20.00 Community litter pick grant 0.00
TOTALINCOME 5,070.00 4,981.37
EXPENDITURE £ EXPLANATORY NOTES £
Clerk's (net) salary 2,044.00 4 hours pw @ £10.65 per hour * 0.00
HMRC 238.00 Payroll tax 0.00
Administrative Expenses 395.00 Estimated against previous years 368.24
Computer software and repairs 50.00 Contingency allocation 0.00
Norfolk ALC and others 175.00 Training for new Clerk/Councillors 0.00
Internal Audit 45.00 Preparation of accounts 45.00
NALC, ICO, SLCC 180.00 NALC annual subscription 134.43
NALC 35.00 Website service costs 35.00
Claxton Village Hall 96.00 6 Hirings @ £16 (2021-22) 0.00
Loddon Garden & DIY 710.00 Grass Cutting 708.34
Broadband 240.00 Village Hall broadband 240.00
Zurich Municipal 180.00 Public Liability & Laptop Insurance 173.36
Various Grants and Donations 300.00 Claxton churchyard maintenance 300.00
South Norfolk Council 112.00 Emptying Village Hall dog bin 0.00
Dan Curtis 0.00 Tree work at Village Hall 0.00
Miscellaneous Expenditure 100.00 Defib pads 49.00
HMRC 170.00 VAT 152.74
TOTAL EXPENDITURE 5,070.00 2,206.11
Total Income 5,070.00 TOTAL INCOME SO FAR-> 4,981.37
Total Expenditure -5,070.00 BUDGET SPENT SO FAR-> -2,206.11
IN-YEAR SURPLUS/DEFICIT 0.00 BUDGET REMAINING— 2,775.26
31/03/2021 BANK BALANCE AT 19/01/2022
2,381.50 Current Account 5,156.76
0.00 Uncleared cheque payments Less unpresented cheques 0.00
0.00 Uncleared cheque receipts Plus undeposited receipts 0.00
2,381.50 End of Year Reserve Balance 5,156.76
2020-21 GRANTS AND DONATIONS MADE GRANTS AND DONATIONS MADE ~ 2021-22
300.00 Claxton PCC (Churchyard 2020-21) Claxton PCC (Churchyard 2021-22) 300.00
300.00 TOTAL GRANTS 300.00

* Salary of new Clerk will be agreed during recruitment process




Signed ..............................         Date ..............................
Signed ..............................         Date ..............................

